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[image: dcu new logo]Minutes of Faculty Administration Peer Group (FAPG) meeting on Tuesday 14th July 2015, at 11.00 am in H206, School of Nursing and Human Sciences. 


Present
	Baxter, U (Chair)
	Lambert, C
	Phipps, E

	Dooley, C
	Mc Evoy, I
	Tobin, R

	Dowling, B
	McKenna, S
	Theron, E

	Galuszynska, M
	Nestorowicz, G (Secretary)
	

	Keating, K
	O’Hara, E
	



Apologies
	Begg, J
	Hickey, G
	Ni Mhurchu, C

	Brennan, M
	Lawler, D 
	O’Sullivan, N

	Elliott, S
	McKiernan, M
	Sheehy, S

	Gallagher, C
	Ni Chrualaoi, S
	



A. Adoption of the agenda, minutes of the previous meeting and matters arising from the minutes.

1. Adoption of Agenda
The agenda was adopted.

2. Welcome, Introductions and Apologies
All members were welcomed by the Chair and apologies were noted.

3. Minutes of the FAPG meeting of 24th Feb 2015
The minutes of the meeting of 24th February 2015 were approved.  

4. Matters Arising from Meeting of 24th Feb 2015
(Item 3) It was noted that the Chair was notified about problems with accessing the FAPG website link under Committees. The Chair agreed to contact the ISS and investigate this problem. 
	Action: Chair
Update: Web page is available on Staff Apps and Links, under Committees with password sign in
[bookmark: _GoBack]
B. Updates from Representatives on University Working Groups and Committees, FAPG Working Groups/Sub-Groups

5.1 	Academic Council [M. Brennan]
The Academic Council Representative was not present at the meeting. The reports from the AC meetings held on 15th April 2015, 10th June 2015 and 22nd June 2015 were submitted and are attached as Appendix 1. 
5.2  Graduate Research Studies Board [R. Tobin]
The Graduate Research Studies Board Representative presented the report from the meetings held on 5th March 2015, 16st April 2015, 21st May 2015 and 25th June 2015. The report is attached as Appendix 2. 

5.3 Quality Promotion Committee [M. Pringle]
The Quality Promotion Committee Representative was not present at the meeting. The reports from the Quality Promotion Committee meetings held on 21st January 2015 and 25th March 2015 were submitted and are attached as Appendix 3.

5.4 University Standards Committee [M Pringle]
The University Standards Committee Representative was not present at the meeting. The reports from the University Standards Committee meetings held on 26th February 2015, 2nd April 2015 and 28th May 2015 were submitted and are attached as Appendix 4.	

5.5 Uaneen Committee (E. Theron)
There was no update from the Uaneen Committee Representative, as the committee did not gather since last FAPG meeting. 

C.	Other Agenda Items
6. Guests Speakers suggested for future FAPG meetings
It was agreed to invite Prof Lisa Looney, Graduate Studies Office, to give a presentation to the FAPG during the next meeting in October 2015. 
	Action: Chair

7. Confirmation of new FAPG Chair
It was noted that the Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences should nominate a staff member to take over as the FAPG chair from the next meeting.   As no HSS staff was present, The Chair undertook to follow up with the Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences Manager G. Daughton.
	Action: Chair

8. Date of Next Meeting 
It was confirmed that the next two meetings will be held on 13th October 2015 and 19th January 2016. 

9. Any other business
There were no AOB items submitted. 
	End

Appendixes
[bookmark: _Appendix_1_-]Appendix 1 - 	Academic Council Report [M. Brennan]

Reports for ACADEMIC COUNCIL meetings held on: 15th April 2015, 10th June 2015 and 22nd June 2015


AC meeting of 15th April, 2015

1. PRESIDENT’S ORAL REPORT

1.1	Incorporation 
The signing of the linkage agreement with the Church of Ireland College of Education (CICE), formally approved by Governing Authority on 12 February 2015 was noted. DCU is now the sole accrediting body of CICE programmes and all three Colleges involved in Incorporation are now formally linked to DCU. 
Work is ongoing to ensure systems are in place for incoming students in September 15 and to finalise the configuration of Schools in the two main Faculties affected by Incorporation.
The President confirmed that there is strong support for Incorporation from the Department of Education and Skills and the HEA. He noted that the annual budgetary meeting with the HEA will take place in the week of 13 April 2015, while funding of Incorporation is handled through a separate process.
1.2	All Hallows College
DCU has preferred bidder status for All Hallows College and negotiations are currently taking place.
1.3	Athena Swan Charter
The recent signing of the Athena Swan Charter was noted, which aims to advance the careers of women in science, technology, engineering, medicine and mathematics.  The President also indicated that the Aurora initiative, which is a leadership development programme for women in higher education, is being pursued by DCUBS.
1.4	2015 Times Higher Education Young Universities Summit (YUS)
The President reminded members that DCU will host the 2015 Times Higher Education Young Universities Summit (YUS) and indicated that university Presidents from five continents are expected to attend. The announcement of the THE top 100 under 50 rankings will take place during the summit.
1.5	CAO data
CAO data from the 1 February 2015 cut-off deadline has been confirmed and it was noted that the overall numbers of preferences, particularly for programmes associated with Incorporation, appeared positive from the DCU perspective. He indicated that the focus for Marketing and Communications would now be on change of mind deadlines, with particular emphasis on the STEM programmes.
1.6	New Student Centre
The Educational Trust will hold an event over the coming weeks to formally announce a new Student Centre, which will cost €14 million. €8 million was raised from the Students’ Union and the remaining €6 million was raised mainly from private donors.
1.7	Chair in Assessment in Education
The establishment of the funded Chair in Assessment in Education was noted.
1.8	Honorary Doctorates
The President noted that on 26 February 2015, honorary doctorates had been conferred on Mr. Brian Cody, Dr Pearse Lyons and Dr Margaret MacCurtain. The President encouraged student attendance at these ceremonies.
1.9	Nobel Laureate Lecture
The most recent Nobel Laureate lecture was delivered on 13 April 2015 by Ms. Leymah Gbowee, a Liberian peace activist. Over 200 secondary school students attended. The importance of engaging DCU undergraduate students in such events was noted.

2.	NATIONAL FRAMEWORK FOR DOCTORAL EDUCATION
Professor L. Looney gave a presentation on the National Framework for Doctoral Education. The purpose of the framework is to provide a consistent quality framework to the changing pattern of PhD holders addressing; consistent excellence, broad employability and international standing. 
In the discussion which followed the commitment within the Framework of equipping doctoral students with career enhancing skills, whilst maintaining Graduate Training Elements as optional was raised. It was also noted that the duration of funding greatly influences the amount of time that can be set aside for further skills’ development for research students. It was noted too that the alignment by the funding agencies to the Framework will be a key factor in its roll-out.
Related to equipping doctoral students with career enhancing skills as indicated above, it was noted that not all learning is necessarily accredited and the Graduate Studies Office is currently investigating the development of the E-portfolio for use by research students.

3.	GURU PRESENTATION
Prof. B. McMullin and Dr. David Molloy presented the Guru system.  The system will be rolled out across campus by September 2015.  Users will include Programme Chairs, Personal Tutors and Administration staff.  The system is already in use in some faculties, primarily in the Faculty of Engineering and Computing.
4.	REPORTS NOTED
1. Quality Promotion Office Annual Report 2014
2. INTRA Activities 2014


AC meeting of 10th June, 2015

1.	PRESIDENT’S ORAL REPORT
1.1	Incorporation
The President noted that the project was on track to achieve its target of the registration of incoming first year students from St. Patrick’s College and Mater Dei Institute as DCU students in September 2015.
A Taoiseach, Enda Kenny, TD will officially open the St. Patrick’s Campus Development at a ceremony on 11 June 2015.
As part of the ongoing communications around Incorporation for staff, the President indicated DCU staff would be invited to a town hall event to provide an update on Incorporation.  A town hall event will be held in each of the incorporating institutions.
1.2	All Hallows College
Negotiations for the purchase by DCU of All Hallows College are entering the final stages. 
1.3	Investment
The President indicated that it was hoped to announce new developments on campus towards the end of the calendar year. Discussions are ongoing with the European Investment Bank and the outcome may be known by autumn 2015.
1.4	Regional Cluster
An event took place in late May in Dundalk Institute of Technology where presentations were made on various ongoing Strategic Innovation and Development (SIDF) funded projects, including a new mapping for Further Education and Higher Education pathways within the cluster, and development of an online portal. 
1.5	President’s Award for Teaching and Learning
The President’s Award for Teaching and Learning ceremony took place on 6 May 2015 and it was noted in particular the highly positive nature of the feedback which had been received from students.
The President noted Professor Oliver Dolly’s recent success in winning the prestigious, inaugural US-Ireland Research Innovation Award. This award is a joint initiative between the Royal Irish Academy and the American Chamber of Commerce.
1.6	2015 Times Higher Education Young Universities Summit 
The 2015 Times Higher Education Young Universities Summit (YUS) held in DCU on 29 and 30 April 2015 had been a significant success. The announcement of the top 100 under 50 rankings had taken place during the summit.  DCU had moved up 17 places and also noted the value of rankings, particularly in discussions around international strategic alliances.
1.7	Athena Swan Charter and the Aurora Initiative
Human Resources Office would shortly announce a range of measures in the university as part of its commitment to address gender imbalances in academia.

2.	REVISED MODULE FOR CONVERTING A-LEVEL GRADES TO LEAVING CERT POINTS (TGRUSE)
Professor Eithne Guilfoyle presented on the proposal from the Irish Universities Association to address the impact of the recent change to the Leaving Certificate grade bands revised by the Department of Education and Skills. The change in the grade bands would impact on students entering the Leaving Certificate cycle in September 2015. 
Academic Council agreed the principles to apply to the common points scale and agreed to delegate the task of reaching sectoral agreement to the Chief Academic Officers, with the parameters set by these agreed principles.  All other universities have agreed to the principles.  The specific points are not worked out yet and will be completed over the summer.  Students will see old and new points in September 2015 with the new points to come into effect for the academic year 2016/17.
The principles were outlined as follows:
(i) The relationship between the points awarded for achievement at higher level and the points awarded for achievement at ordinary level should remain as close as possible to the current relationship. 
(ii) The points scale should be non-linear, especially at higher level, with each increment in grade receiving a slightly greater increment in points, to reduce the use of random selection.
(iii) Points should be awarded for H7, to increase the incentive and decrease the risk of taking the higher level examination whilst providing an appropriate level of recognition for the level achievement represented by H7. Furthermore, H7 should be recognised as satisfying basic matriculation requirements.
(iv) Bonus points will be awarded for higher level mathematics (at grades H6 and above) in a manner similar to the present scheme. 
The following issues were raised:
1. The risk that additional points and incentives for students to take on and continue with honours level subjects may result in students taking on honours subjects where they may be more suited for the ordinary level curriculum
2. The need to address assessment within the senior cycle as a whole
3. The need to address matriculation requirements in the medium term

3.	POLICIES AND REGULATIONS UPDATED AND APPROVED
1. DCU Academic Integrity and Plagiarism Policy
2. Academic regulations for postgraduate degrees by research and thesis

4.	AOB
4.1	Academic Council Quorum
Academic Council meetings have encountered difficulty reaching the quorum which may necessitate a review of the membership and the President welcomes a proposal.   Member substitution, attendance pattern were suggested.  Incorporation will also impact on the membership over the coming year.
4.2	Sarah Ingle, Director of Quality Promotion attended her final meeting of Academic Council and the President extended his thanks for her contribution and wished her well on her new appointment.
4.3	PGR2 Process –difficulty was noted with all panel members appearing on the PGR2 screen without the panel member title e.g. independent panel member, creating confusion for students and panel members.  L. Looney will review.

AC meeting of 22nd June, 2015

My apologies were noted for this meeting.  However, the following items were included on the agenda.
1.	PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO MARKS AND STANDARDS
The amendments include integration of the regulatory FAQ information as recommended by the Internal Auditor, as follows:
(i) FAQ 1: Clarification inserted under 2.4
(ii) FAQ 5: Included under 5.1.3 (i) and (ii). Wording reflects decision made in relation to legacy re-admission at the USC meeting of 2 April 2015.
(iii) FAQ 7, 8 and 9: Clarification or definition inserted under Glossary
(iv) FAQ 10: Inserted under 7.2.14
(v) FAQ 12: Inserted under 7.2.11
(vi) FAQ 14: Amendment to 6.2.4
(vii) FAQ 15: Clarification inserted under 6.2.3
(viii) FAQ 16: Inserted under 7.2.14
(ix) FAQ 18: Clarification inserted under 7.1.2
(x) FAQ 19: Inserted under 7.1.2
(xi) FAQ 20: Inserted under 7.1.2
(xii) FAQ 21: Clarification inserted under 7.2.14
(xiii) FAQ 24: Inserted under 7.2.15
(xiv) FAQ 26: Inserted under 7.2.8 (iii)
(xv) FAQ 27: Inserted under 7.2.9
(xvi) FAQ 28: Inserted under 7.2.9
(xvii) FAQ 32: Inserted under 7.2.16
(xviii) FAQ 33: Inserted under 4.6 and 7.1.4

Addition of regulation on Legacy Re-admission, please see 5.1.3 
Merging of Section 7, deletion of repetition and renumbering
Addition of paragraph 1.1.5 related to professional recognition

2.	IRISH SURVEY OF STUDENT ENGAGEMENT PRESENTATION BY A. MCKENNA
Significant improvement in response rates were noted, 15% in 2014 to 26% in 2015.  DCU have the highest response rate across all participants.

3.	STUDENT EXPERIENCE WORKSTREAM PRESENTATION BY E. GUILFOYLE
The principal areas of focus for the Student Experience Workstream are:
• Preparation for and transition to integrated student administration services, policies and processes
• Preparation for and transition to integrated student support service provision
• Preparation for and transition to the post-Incorporation Registrar function, and the integration of related services, policies and processes
• Development of integrated academic planning
• Updating the Teaching & Learning Strategy and T&L-related services

Current activities (processes, procedures, policies and related IT systems) were mapped in each of the institutions for each of the following areas:
1. Registry 
2. Graduate Studies
3. SS&D 
4. Policy & Procedures
Workstream members and institutional and area representatives are also contributing to a number of cross-workstream projects, including, among others:
1. Prospectus
2. Fees
3. Website integration 
4. Student Recruitment
5. Student Cards
Immediate (sample) priorities – September 2015
Registry:
· CAO intake 2015
· Registration 
· Plan for PGT & continuing student data migration

SS&D;
· Orientation
· Implementation of interim service model

Policies and Procedures;
· External Examiner Appointments 2015-16
· Interim decision making structures

GSO;
· PGR orientation
· Fees and governance alignment for continuing PGRs

Future priorities – 2016-17
• Planning for Taught Postgraduate and CICE intakes in 2016-17
• Conduct of 2015-16 DCU examination diets across St Patrick’s & Glasnevin Campuses
• Migration of all PGT, and UG & PGR continuing student data and related academic structure information to ITS 
• Planning for fully integrated academic administration and student support services provision across two campuses for September 2016, including full alignment of relevant policies, procedures and decision-making structures (including Academic Council and related sub-committees).

4.	STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT AND CODE OF DISCIPLINE
A working group was formed to integrate the current Student Codes of Conduct/Discipline in DCU, St Patrick’s College and Mater Dei Institute of Education in preparation for Incorporation in Autumn 2016.  An interim integrated Code was proposed to be implemented with respect to DCU-registered students in 2015/16.  It was highlighted this is an interim proposal with minimal changes to facilitate incoming students but this policy will require additional work to complete to appropriate standard.
It is proposed that all DCU-registered students be dealt with by the University Disciplinary Committee in 2015/16, with the membership of this committee being expanded to include one staff member from each of SPD, MDI and CICE for 2015/16.
STUDENT CODE OF CONDUCT AND CODE OF DISCIPLINE – updated
DISCIPLINARY APPEALS COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE – updated

END


[bookmark: _Appendix_2_-]Appendix 2 - Graduate Research Studies Board Report  [R. Tobin]

Report for GRADUATE RESEARCH STUDIES BOARD meetings held on: 5th March 2015, 16th April 2015, 21st May 2015 and 25th June 2015

Standing items:
		
Section A: 	Minutes and Related Issues
Matters Arising
Section C: 	Individual Student Issues
5th March 2015
10 PGR3s
6 PGR4s 
1 request to reside/carry out research abroad 
1 requests to extend maximum registration period
16th April 2015
14 PGR3’s
57 PGR4’s
2 requests to extend maximum registration period or re-admission to research programme
21st May 2015
5 PGR3’s
19 PGR4’s
25th June 2015
8 PGR3’s	
16 PGR4’s
1 deferral request
1 RPL request
1 request to reside/carry out research abroad
4 requests to extend maximum registration period or re-admission to research programme
Total:			
37 PGR3’s
98 PGR4’s
Main Items of Discussion and/or for Decision

Section B: 	Policy and Strategy Issues
1. (Item 4)	
Consideration/Approval  of Proposed Graduate Training Elements
NS5055: Qualitative Research Methods
GS607: Laboratory Tutoring and Demonstrating 
EE610: Software Defined Networking and Future Internet Technologies
GS602 Postgraduate Tutoring Principles and Practice
BE534: BioAT Writing Module
BE550: Biosafety

Writing Support Modules
GS608: Academic Writing for Researchers
GS609: Getting Research Published
GS610: Grant Writing for Researchers

Some discussion in relation to the proliferation of writing modules and a proposal to standardise ‘GS’ coding for generic GTE writing modules.

(25/6/15) Structured PhD Pathways
A number of structured PhD pathways were submitted by schools and noted by GRSB.

2. (Item 5)	

Incorporation and Graduate Research

GRSB briefed in relation to ongoing discussions and planning in relation to the alignment of research practices across all incorporating institutions. 

A number of bridging arrangements are being put in place for the transitionary period leading up to full incorporation. This includes an interim agreement in relation to the supervision of research students by MDI and SPD supervisors/P.I.s and sets out terms and conditions for the appointment of MDI/SPD supervisors for DCU students in advance of the incorporation planned for 2016. This agreement covers IP, communications, finance and resourcing, remit, and conflict resolution.

All future St. Pats and Mater Dei students will now apply directly to DCU via PAC and will be registered as DCU students. Associated promotional materials have been prepared.

3. (Item 6)	

(16/4/15) Proposed Revisions to Academic Regulations for Postgraduate Degrees by Research and Thesis

A number of revisions were tabled including:
Inclusion of a statement of ‘Principles’ to accommodate transitionary arrangements for 2015/2016 prior to full incorporation.
Guideline in relation to assessment of student qualifications
Stipulation that maximum registration period for Professional doctoral students is 6 years
Amendment to regulation in relation to deferrals permitting a half or full year deferral rather than a semester or year.
Clarification with regard to supervisory and/or panel member arrangements.
Clarification with regard to involvement of independent panel member in a confirmation or transfer exam.
Removal of requirement to state word length on intention to submit form.
Amendments to regulations pertaining to intention to submit form and format of thesis.
Explicit exclusion of appointment of Dundalk IT colleagues as external examiners for research degrees.
Validity period for External Examiner appointment set at 12 mths. 

(5/3/15) Agreement for Supervision of DCU Registered Students by Principal Supervisors in MDI
Approved

(Item 8 16/4/15 & 21/5/15) Joint Award Agreement with NUIM
Finalised
(25/6/15) Proposal to Standardise norms for Graduate Researcher Contribution to Academic Activity

A paper was presented outlining options. Under discussion

4.  (Item 7)	

National Framework for Doctoral Education

(5/3/15) Review of Draft National Framework for Doctoral Education. 

This framework has now been finalised and launched.

(5/6/15) Revision of Membership of GRSB Appeals Standing Committee 2014-17.

Agreed.
		
Other issues included:
1. A discussion in relation to the capping of expenses for PhD and MSc external examiners.
2. A proposal to allow current external examiners for taught programmes to have oversight of GTE modules within the relevant schools that fall within their area of competence was received favourably by the Deputy Registrar.
3. A document in relation to Quality assurance of GTEs, not part of existing accredited programmes, has been provided to the Deputy Registrar and brought to the attention of Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning. The first review of all non-programme GTE modules will begin in the next academic year. Currently, There are about 40 such modules on the structures but probably considerably less run each year.
4. Proposed inclusion of all structured PhD pathways in June examination boards.
	
END


[bookmark: _Appendix_3_-]Appendix 3 - Quality Promotion Committee Report  [M. Pringle]


Report for Quality Promotions committee for two meetings held on:
21 Jan 2015 and 25 March 2015
_________________________________________________________________________

Meeting held on 21 January 2015

2. DCU Colleges update

Two reps from the QPC attended the Designated Awarding Body (DAB) / QQI meeting on 1/12/14.  

3. Irish Survey of Student Engagement (ISSE) 

It was noted that there is little activity in January 2015 in this area however students will be provided with survey during Week 7 and 8 of the second semester. All Faculties will receive relevant analysis from the previous academic year 2014 which will help for the future.

4. DCU Incorporation

There are a number of developments regarding the DCU Incorporation Programme.

· Over 150 staff are members of the workstreams across the four institutions and the activities involved in all the workstreams are progressing well.
· 1st Year undergraduate and post-graduate research students in St Patricks College and Mater Dei will be registered as DCU students in September 2015.  In 2016 all students will be registered as DCU Students.  
· There are ongoing preparations for the CAO 2015 application process as well as integrated work in relation to incoming students with Registry, ISS, Finance and SS&D functions across all institutions.
· The DCU Incorporation website provides a summary of the main achievements but it is difficult to demonstrate on the website all the work and effort taking place behind the scenes.
· A new construction project to develop increased teaching facilities and staff accommodation is in the planning phase at St. Patrick’s campus.
· Good progress has also been made on research activities. Two Research Officer posts were recently announced for Education and Humanities. 
· Quality Assurance and Promotion is under consideration at all times within Incorporation.
· A change management programme is underway with staff from HR and other areas engaging with staff in small focus groups.
· The Chair recommended that QPC members review the Incorporation website, in particular the summary of achievements in 2014: https://dcuincorporation.ie/?q=node/70

5. Quality and Qualifications Ireland (QQI)
 
The Director of QPO advised that the Annual Institutional Quality Report (AIQR) is with the President for review.   QPC discussed the content and members made suggestions for additional information to be included. There is also some quality related reporting undertaken in the DCU compact with the HEA.

The Director of QPO attended the Designated Awarding Body (DAB) / QQI meeting on the 1st December. The following areas were addressed during the event:

· QQAI 2012 ACT - Mary Sheridan, Provider Relations, QQI
· QQI, Designated Awarding Bodies (DABs), and Linked Providers
· Draft Criteria for Linked Providers
· Current Quality Assurance Guidelines 
· European Standards and Guidelines 
· QQI Quality Assurance Guidelines Policy 
· International Education Mark (IEM) 

QQI will issue QA guidelines to the HEI Sector in March 2015 


QQI White Paper 

Policy and Criteria for Facilitating the Academic Recognition of Foreign Qualifications  (in QPC papers). Sarah Ingle has asked for feedback from DCU colleagues in order to collate a university response. 

Reviews Policy

A Reviews Policy (institutional review) seminar was organised by QQI on 4 December 2014 and it was noted there will be the development of a new institutional review policy for the sector. This will commence in 2016 and as previous Maynooth University will be reviewed first followed by DCU. 

6. Quality Reviews updates

The President stated the importance of the University’s Senior Management response to all Quality Improvement Plans (QuIPs) and that the recommendations of the PRG are brought to the Governing Authority for review and approval for publication.  Whilst the University is not bound by the recommendations in PRG reports they need to explain why particular recommendations may not have been implemented.

Finance Office Quality Review: 
Final QuIP provided to QPC and Executive and then to Governing Authority.

Communications and Marketing: 
The QuIP follow-up meeting is being planned and is expected to take place in March 2015.

School of Physical Sciences:
The School quality review visit took place during 3-5 December 2014 and the PRG report was provided to the School for review.

Research and Innovation Quality Review (18-20 February 2015): 

Estates Office Quality Review (15-17 April 2015

DCU Business School Quality Review (22 – 24 April 2015)

Library Quality Review (14-16 October 2015)

7. Other QPO Matters

· DCU Quality Policy provided for noting by QPC. Updated at request of Noel Prior.  

8. Quality Improvement and Development (QuID) Funding

· QuID 2014 updates – There were 27 projects processed last year with 4 outstanding.
· QuID 2015 applications – SI thanked the members of the QPC sub-group Committee for their hard work in reviewing the 2015 and will contact all QuID 2015 applicants and advise project proposal outcomes.

9. EUREQA – West Balkan Universities EU Tempus Project

Sarah Ingle will be undertaking mentoring by email for colleagues from the University of Prizren in Kosovo regarding its action plan arising from the EUREQA project.  




Meeting held on 25 March 2015

 1.	DCU Colleges update

1. All Hallows College (AHC) Quality Director confirmed that there is a new tutorial system in place and that she will continue working as Quality Director.

2. Mater Dei Institute (MDI) has completed the 2015 Institutional Student Survey (ISSE).  MDI is looking how they will support staff to in full understanding DCU’s policies and procedures in relation to quality assurance and enhancement.  

3. St Pats, Drumcondra (SPD) QPC  is currently working on 2014-2015 alignment of the College's Quality Promotion/Assurance processes with those of DCU.   This includes the embedding of processes/templates of Annual and Periodic Programme Review (APR/PPR). 

2. 	Irish Survey of Student Engagement (ISSE) 

The Institutional Statistical officer and Deputy Registrar (UG) confirmed that the survey has been circulated and that this is the 3rd and final week for students to respond to the 2015 survey.  To date 1200 responses have been received and a final reminder will be sent out today, 25 March.  It is hoped to obtain 20% response rate this year and this has improved with the help of the Loop in place. 

3.	DCU Incorporation

The Chair noted developments regarding the DCU Incorporation Programme.
· The Incorporation Programme is progressing well
· The website is very comprehensive. Most of the information regarding targets and work-streams are documented there and it provides milestone information.
· Physical infrastructure planning has been delayed in St. Patrick’s campus for about 6-8 weeks.
· A programme of staff engagement workshops is nearing completion. 20 focus groups took place across the four institutions in recent months.

4.	Quality and Qualifications Ireland (QQI)
 
· DCU response to the QQI White Paper on Policy and Criteria for Facilitating the Academic Recognition of Foreign Qualifications was provided to QPC. 
· QQI Comprehensive Policy Development Programme Progress Report 2014 was provided to QPC and some discussion took place.
· QPO assisted with a QQI request to review the DCU system Guru. David Molloy in Faculty of E&C facilitated an overview of Guru and QQI staff were very impressed.

5.	QPC Membership Review

The review of membership took place and there will be a number of changes in September 2015.   

6. 	Quality Reviews updates

Finance Office Quality Review: QUIP presented to Governing Authority and now PRG Report and QuIP published on QPO website.

Communications and Marketing: 
The QuIP is a work in progress.  

School of Physical Sciences: The QUIP is a work in progress with follow up meeting in June 2015. 

Research and Innovation Quality Review: The review meeting has taken place.  

Estates Office Quality Review (15-17 April 2015).  The self-assessment report has been sent to PRG members.

DCU Business School Quality Review (22 – 24 April 2015) Ongoing work with self-assessment report and visit.

Library Quality Review (14-16 October 2015) The library is in the planning stages of their visit.

7.	Other QPO Matters

· PRG Honorariums – Recent changes in regard to taxation of PRG Honorariums were discussed.  There is no decision to increase such payments to offset tax.  

· The QPO Annual Report will be provided to Executive and Academic council next month.  



8.	Quality Improvement and Development (QuID) Funding

· QuID 2015 projects update – Sarah Ingle advised that that the QuID fund is diminishing and it is hoped that SMG note this. QPC is aware that there are extra demands on university finances in respect of the DCU Incorporation Programme.

9.	The Director of QPO noted she took part in two review visits in the Enhancement Led Institutional Review (ELIR) in Heriot-Watt University, Scotland.    She was also involved in the EUREQA West Balkans Tempus Project and this will be complete in Sep 15.


END
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Report for UNIVERSITY STANDARDS COMMITTEE for three meetings held on: 26 Feb 2015, 2 April 2015 and 28 May 2015
_________________________________________________________________________
Meeting held on 26 February 2015

SECTION B: FACULTY ISSUES

There were a number of nominations for External examiners for taught programmes which were all approved.  Secondly there were two renewals of appointments/changes to duties and all were approved.  
Readmission request on a legacy basis were presented from two faculties and were approved with exception for one with a request to go back to Programme board/faculty regarding proposal of work and subsequently bring it back to USC at a later date. 

SECTION C. OTHER ISSUES (not Faculty-specific)

6. 	Marks and Standards issues
The Internal audit, having looked at the calculation of exam results, noted that there was a lot of mismatch between module credits and weightings, i.e. not all subject weightings correspond equally to the ECTS credit value. The Chair reported that Registry had run an exception report and there were a substantial number of modules found which did not comply with the norm.   One of the recommendations made by the Auditor was that where weightings did not correspond to credits, and there is a valid reason for the anomaly, that this be reflected in the programme regulations.  After the meeting the list was circulated to all faculties with a strong recommendation that alignment of subject weightings and credits be implemented and published in the programme regulations. 
7. 	Incorporation Matters
The Chair reported that work on Marks and Standards in the context of Incorporation was ongoing and it was anticipated that issues in this regard would be brought to a future meeting of USC.  There were a number of issues which are listed above:
· academic structure approval process for the BA Joint Honours programme, had been identified
· specifically an issue around the proposed three hour duration of examinations for five credit modules needed to be resolved, given that it contravenes DCU Marks and Standards. It was agreed this issue and any others identified would be brought to the attention of the Assistant Registrar as part of the review of Marks and Standards in the context of Incorporation.


Meeting held on 2 April 2015

3.  	Matters arising from the minutes (USC2015/A2/3)
3.1 	The Chair provided an update on the item relating to the Periodic Programme Review and the suggested requirement for a serving external examiner to be involved in the PPR. The Chair noted that where the external examiner is not involved this needs to go to USC.
3.2 	It was noted that work is in progress with the Chair and Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education in the context of drafting of proposals about the management of communication with external examiners.
3.3 	Dr M. NicGhiolla Mhichil provided an update on the issue related to a module on the BA Joint Honours programme where the module carries five credits, but there is a requirement for a 3-hr exam and this will be incorporated as a derogation in Marks and Standards. 
3.4	It was noted that the Quality Assurance of Graduate Training Elements process has been completed.
3.5 	It was noted the item Recognition of Prior Learning (RPL) is included as an agenda item for this academic year.
3.6 	Work will commence on issuing best practice around management of records of (re-) accreditations of programmes by external professional bodies and the sign-off of documentation.
3.7 	It was noted that discussions about re-sit categories and other Marks and Standards issues were in progress and the working group would submit proposals to USC in due course.
3.8 	It was noted that a list of modules, where credits and weightings did not correspond had been circulated to Faculties with a strong recommendation that credits and weightings are aligned. Where there are irregularities a note should be included in Programme Regulations.
3.12 	It was noted that a communication had been sent relating to issues regarding practical items regarding the publication of programme regulations.

SECTION B: FACULTY ISSUES

There were a number of nominations for External examiners for taught programmes which were all approved.  

SECTION C. OTHER ISSUES (not Faculty-specific)

6. 	Marks and Standards issues
6.1 	Programme Regulations: Inclusion of Credit/Weighting exceptions
The Chair revisited this item from the previous meeting and confirmed that it was agreed where exceptions exist they should be dealt with through the programme regulations. It was further noted that a reference to credits and weightings should be inserted into Marks and Standards.

7. 	Incorporation Matters
It was noted that work on Marks and Standards in the context of Incorporation was ongoing and it was anticipated that issues relating to 2015-2016 would be brought to the next meeting of USC in May 2015.
8. 	Proposed insertion to legacy re-admission form
A discussion took place with regards to the wording on how to deal with candidates who apply for legacy readmission with the purpose to exit a programme.  In the case that there is a considerable lapse of time between last registration and the graduation it was agreed this should not exceed 8 years.  This should become a regulation and be included in Marks and Standards and will apply to both undergraduate and postgraduate exit awards.


Meeting held on 28 May 2015

The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed Mr. James O’Donoghue as incoming Education Officer
3.	Matters arising from the minutes (USC2015/A2/3)
3.1	It was noted that the drafting of proposals with respect to issues related to the external examiners’ process would be completed over the summer months.
3.2	The note from the previous meeting on derogation required from Marks and Standards to allow a 3-hour examination for a five credit module on the BA Joint Honours programme will be suggested in the next academic year.
3.3	It was noted that the Recognition of Prior Learning (RPL) policy will be considered over the summer months and a revised policy will be available for consideration in the new academic year.
3.4	It was noted that implementation of best practice for the management of records of (re-)accreditations of programmes by external professional bodies, and the sign-off of documentation, will be worked on over the summer months.
3.6	It was noted that items relating to Marks and Standards, including legacy re-admission, resit categories and other issues were included in the Marks and Standards.
3.7	It was noted that the cost sharing of expenses for an external examiner located outside Europe was explored with the relevant School.

SECTION B: FACULTY ISSUES

There were a number of nominations for External examiners for taught programmes which were approved with exception to two which will be dealt with offline.   Secondly there were two renewal of appointments/changes to duties and were approved.  
Readmission request on a legacy basis were presented from three faculties and were approved with exception for one which should be considered as a readmission. 

SECTION C: OTHER ISSUES (not Faculty-specific)

6.	Marks and Standards issues 
6.1 	Revised Marks and Standards 2015-2016
The Chair noted that following a recommendation by the Internal Auditor the Frequently Asked Questions document relating to Marks and Standards should be integrated into the Marks and Standards document.  An electronic version of the finalised document would be sent to USC and then to Academic Council for approval at the meeting of 22 June 2015.
6.2 	Programme Regulations 2015/16 
It was noted that Programme Regulations for 2015-2016 would require USC Committee members’ consideration and final approval by mid-July 2015.
7.	Incorporation Matters Update
7.1	Proposal on Regulations and guidelines: External Examiners for taught programmes/modules
The Chair noted the following from work conducted by a sub-group of the Student Experience Working Group.  USC agreed to consider requests for temporary derogations from the regulations and guidelines for appointment of external examiners for taught programmes/modules that may arise in new Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences and the forthcoming Faculty of Education.   
7.2	Revised Academic Integrity and Plagiarism Policy
It was noted that a revised Academic Integrity and Plagiarism Policy was up for consideration arising from inputs from St. Patrick’s College, Mater Dei Institute (MDI) and DCU policies.  In principle they were very similar however the main change is the advisory note to students on how to avoid plagiarism and this was approved and will be presented to Academic Council at the meeting of 10 June 2015.
8.	Proposed changes to Academic Regulations for Postgraduate Degrees by Research and Thesis for 2015/16
Professor L. Looney noted changes as proposed and agreed by Graduate Research Studies Board , in summary, there is an addition of a temporary paragraph at the start of the regulations to take account of the circumstances of Incorporation where DCU research students would be supervised by SPD and MDI colleagues.  Secondly there would be greater clarification around deferral for research students and finally inclusion of item related to DKIT.
9.	Any other business
There was a discussion around external examiner nomination and this would continue over the summer months.  

END
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